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event is a sign of Jesus’ obedience to God’s plans and 
a reminder of who Jesus is and who he is in 
relationship with. 

Engaging the Text 

John’s message at the start of chapter 3 is not unlike 
the message given by the Old Testament prophets: a 
call to repentance before God’s judgement.  He 
preached that the people of Israel were not living up 
to their calling as God’s people.  His rebuke in verse 9 
(And don’t even think about saying to yourselves, 
Abraham is our father) told the people that they could 
not rely on their ancestry to be saved.  The baptism 
that John was performing was not unlike what was 
done to Gentiles that wanted to become Jews, it was 
a sign that they were part of God’s remnant, the ones 
who were truly the people of God. 

Our passage today introduces us to John the Baptist, 
Jesus’ cousin and the one chosen to prepare the way 
for Jesus.  From the way the passage describes John, 
you’d have to wonder if he had some problems with 
sanity.  He work clothing made of camel hair and one 
can imagine him wearing it inside out so that it would 
brush up against his skin.   His diet included eating 
locust and wild honey.  Two things about this: I’ve 
eaten bugs before and they aren’t bad.  But you would 
have to eat a lot of locusts to get filled up.  I mean 
praying for another plague in order to fill up on 
grasshoppers. The other thing is that eating wild 

honey had to mean he wasn’t picking it up at the 
grocery store.  He had to get the honey from a hive.  
Where there are bees.  Bees that sting.  If John were 
around today, we have to question him in his diet 
choices.   

So, you have this gaunt guy with bee stings and 
uncomfortable clothing running around talking to 
people about the coming of Jesus and baptizing 
people.   Now, a man like John was probably all 
sweetness and light in talking to people.  And if you 
thought this was the case, you would be wrong.  
Scripture tells us that two groups of religious leaders, 
the Sadducees and Pharisees came to John in order to 
be baptized.  Why did they want to be baptized?  We 
don’t know.  Did they confess their sins?  Again, we 
don’t know.  What we do know that is that John had 
some choice words for them.  He starts by calling 
them children of snakes or the more common 
description, a brood of vipers.   Now, you have to 
understand what John was saying.  Some snakes, 
vipers are the kind that actually eat their way out of 
their mother in the womb, which ends up killing Mom.  
This is what John was calling the religious leaders.  It 
wasn’t simply a put down, but it was an insult- kind of 
like calling someone a mother-you-know-what. 

But there is more to this.   John isn’t insulting the 
Pharisees and the Sadducees just for the heck of it. 
  John is asking for people to repent, to change their 
ways as proof that they were on God’s side.   The 
Pharisees and Sadducees believed they could rely on 

From the way the passage describes John, you’d have to 
wonder if he had some problems with sanity. 

 

their ancestry as proof of being righteous and John is 
calling that bull.   God didn’t care about who their 
parents were, God wanted to see the fruits of their 
faith- a life that has been changed to seek God’s will. 

But today’s passage reminds us that baptism isn’t all 
sweetness and light.   God wants people to live 
changed lives and when John baptizes these people, 
they are saying they will live a changed life. Baptism is 
a wonderful experience, but it’s also asking God to 
come into our lives and God wants it all. 

John talks about the coming of Jesus as the One who 
will baptize with the Holy Spirit and with fire.  That’s 
important to remember because too often, people see 
John as an old fashioned prophet who instilled fear 
while Jesus was all about love.   Nope.  Look at 
Matthew chapter 23 sometime.  Jesus calls the 
religious leaders...a brood of vipers.   

Matthew 4:17 has Jesus beginning his ministry by 
saying “Change your hearts and lives! Here comes the 
kingdom of heaven!” (Common English Bible) 
Matthew 11:21 issues woes for the towns that 
refused to repent: 
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